Humboldt Bay Harbor, Recreation, and Conservation District 
Economic Development Committee 

Summary of October 14, 2013 Meeting
Aquaculture
On Monday evening, October 14, the Humboldt Bay Harbor, Recreation and Conservation District’s Economic Development Committee hosted a meeting on the progress and prospects for further development of aquaculture in and around Humboldt Bay. Commissioner Richard Marks, who is this year’s EDC Chair, opened the meeting at 6 PM.  After introductions from those present, Richard turned the facilitation role over to Ted Kuiper.  He is an aquaculture consultant who served on the 2010 EDC and also on various Harbor District committees over the last two decades.
Ted said that the purpose of the evening was to get an update on progress of aquaculture industry expansion on Humboldt Bay but also explore whether there are new prospects as yet unexplored.  

Adam Wagschal of H.T. Harvey Associates began discussions by briefly describing the Headwaters Fund study of bay aquaculture, which was intended to help judge what level of expansion could be supported and to start work on a blanket permit from agencies with oversight authority.  Humboldt Bay Harbor District Conservation Director Dan Berman followed up and described how the District hoped to get a blanket permit for expansion that would save start up ventures thousands of dollars and also shorten lead time for development of projects.  Further studies are needed on carrying capacity of Humboldt Bay that depend on factors, such as the amount of phytoplankton and rates of consumption by growing oysters.  In the end, the District hopes to hold the permits for aquaculture and to be able to lease pre-permitted operations.

Aquaculture consultant Erica Guevara-Blackwell described the aquaponics experimental facility being set up on Harbor District property at the Redwood Dock near the Samoa Cookhouse.  The facility is being used to test algae culture that could be used as a food source for aquaculture and fin fish are also being raised with several sturgeon recently received from a private company in Davis, CA.  Mitch White of Taylor Mariculture talked about their new operation at the newly acquired Freshwater Tissue facility where they will operate floating rafts of oysters (flupsies) and also culture oyster larvae or spats.  John Finger of Hog Island Oyster Company was unable to make the meeting but Ted Kuiper gave a brief overview of their new oyster larvae culture facility that is slated for operation in Fairhaven next year.

Randy Lovell of the California Department of Fish and Wildlife said that Humboldt Bay was the premier oyster producing waterbody in California and supplied 70% of the oysters consumned by Californians.  He noted that the bay is disease-free, which allows export of oyster spats to any location around the world.  Randy said “You in Humboldt have a brand to cherish and promote.  I think everyone can rally around that brand.”  The Harbor District’s new role as a permittee makes it unique in the State and it is being watched widely as to whether it is a model that can be emulated in other bays and estuaries.

The panel discussion of previous speakers and Harbor District CEO answered questions from the audience and between panel members.  The biggest challenge facing the aquaculture industry is larvae culture.  Changes in ocean acidity are causing periodic mortality that is leading to a chronic shortage of spats Pacific Northwest wide.  Humboldt Bay is winning such widespread support because shore-side facilities have the ability control pH levels to insure larvae survival.  Carrying capacity is a complex issue and in the end the number of acres of oyster leases may in fact be a compromise between the District and regulatory agencies that want to err on the side of caution.

Action Summary

The following is a list of actions the committee arrived at as a result of discussions. 
· Harbor District and consultant need to complete aquaculture shellfish pre-permitting project,
· Acquire additional grant funds to complete carry capacity study necessary for completion of the EIR for pre-permitting project; 

· Work cooperatively with National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA) and Humboldt State University to study ocean acidification, including use of remote sensing,

· Harbor District needs to set up guidelines for leasing after EIR is completed, including parcel description, bidding and leasing process followed by project initiation
· Acquire grant funds to develop Redwood Marine Terminal II Master dividing sites into those areas that are feasible to be permitted and leased in a timely manner and those that will take a longer-term planning and permitting arc.
· Form a District committee to help develop a grant proposal for the Master Permitting

· Harbor District and committee members should generate letters of support for Hog Island- Coastal permit for a shellfish hatchery/nursery.
· Analyze piling replacement and recommend removal be selected based on a use/replacement analysis).

· Continue to collaborate with HSU on Oceanographic Research Center and expanded Schatz Energy Lab.  
Meeting was adjourned at 8:15 PM
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